Peterborough DAC

Extensions and new buildings

Guidance note

DAC policy

Many PCCs wish to provide enhanced facilities in their church; usually this focuses on things needed to make the building more widely used.  Common needs are for a WC, utility and serving area, space for children’s work and/or a meeting room.

Generally speaking the Committee prefers facilities to be provided within the existing structure of the building rather than in an extension.  PCCs must be able to demonstrate that they have explored every possibility internally and explain what the pros and cons are before proposing that an extension or separate building is the only option. 

The DAC’s policy recognises the needs of mission and encourages the installation of facilities where it is reasonable to do so. However, the DAC also has a duty to advise on the conservation of the historic fabric, the settings both interior and exterior, and the character of our churches and churchyards.  

Every proposal is considered positively and the Committee offers advice to help PCCs.  It can also suggest visits to places where similar projects have been completed and share the experience of many other parishes with PCCs starting to think about providing these facilities.  

Any extension or new building in a churchyard will require Planning Permission from the Local Authority and consultation with English Heritage and, in most cases, the Society for the Preservation of Ancient Buildings.

General principles

· Getting extensions and new buildings from bright idea to open building takes a huge amount of energy, enthusiasm and patience.  This is as true for the DAC as the PCC and it is important that the PCC contacts the DAC at the “twinkle in the eye” stage so that frustrations can be minimised and a positive consultation process can start at the outset.  These projects require input from a wide range of statutory and advisory bodies, all of which are under-resourced or working largely through volunteers (like the PCC) so the more open the communication the more constructive the conversation.   
· PCCs often assume that everyone is going to oppose their scheme on principle;  this isn’t the case.  Some projects are non-starters for a range of reasons (often lack of funds) but the DAC and other bodies will try to give a clear explanation of what isn’t viable and offer a reasonable indication of what options might be considered.  What the DAC will advise against is the PCC getting committed, financially and pastorally, to a fixed idea of what it must have but cannot, in fact, be developed.   
· The PCC’s Statement of Need is a crucial document, both for the DAC and the parish.  A separate guidance note on how to prepare such a statement is available from the DAC office.  

· Extensions and new buildings should be modest in size and scale, subservient to the existing church building and not challenge it either in form or proportion.  They should be constructed of sympathetic materials that honour the church building and it’s setting without trying to be a pastiche of it.

· Design is an important matter.  The PCC may wish to approach a number of architects to find out whether they have undertaken similar work elsewhere and to visit finished examples that other parishes have achieved.  A great deal can be learned from the experience and hindsight of others who have already undertaken such a project.

· Depending on the nature of the project the DAC will provide preliminary guidance notes on specific aspects of the scheme as well as general comment.

Archaeological Advice

A PCC undertaking work in a church or churchyard is legally a “developer” and is required by law to be responsible for the costs of any archaeological work which may need to be done or observations which must be made before, during or after the works.  This is not an option for PCCs but an obligation in the same way that it would be for a commercial company developing land, laying services to an historic property or constructing a highway.

The DAC will offer the PCC clear advice, explanation of the situation and guidance on any given situation.  It will advise on methods of minimising the archaeological impact of the PCC’s proposals and appropriate level of archaeological work needed.  It will also encourage the PCC to understand more about what it has inherited and share that information with the wider community in the most accessible way possible.

Where extensions or new buildings are being constructed it should be considered whether the proposed works could be amended to reduce the impact on the archaeological deposits likely to be in the area.  This is usually achieved by careful design of the foundations.  There may be a requirement to undertake an archaeological assessment before the design of the building itself is determined.  This could involve desk-based research into the records of the church and churchyard and excavation of test pits within the proposed footprint of the new build.  As a rule of thumb at least 5% of the area of impact would be investigated.  

The DAC’s archaeological advisor will liaise with the Local Authority at this point to ensure that the work advised by the DAC (authorised by a Chancellor’s licence or faculty) would be acceptable to the Local Authority.  The intention is three-fold; firstly to enable the PCC to “kill two birds with one stone” in satisfying the DAC’s and Local Authority’s queries about the impact of the work; secondly to minimise the need for archaeological involvement during the construction process and, thirdly, to reduce the likelihood that some unexpected archaeological find will be disturbed which will mean work will have to be halted, emergency archaeologists employed and the PCC be put to unplanned expense and delay.

Depending on the assessment of the potential impact of the proposals the DAC will advise the PCC whether it is likely to be required to fund a an archaeological investigation or employ an archaeologist to observe certain parts of the work.  If necessary the DAC will provide, at no charge to the PCC, a “Brief” summarising exactly what work is required so that the PCC can put the archaeological work out to tender and be confident both that only the necessary work will be done and that the price for the job is reasonable.  

The results of the archaeological work may mean that the PCC ends up with objects and artefacts, as well as a valuable written record, that are of interest to the wider community.  If this is the case the DAC will advise on the storage and display if relevant.

What the DAC seeks to help the PCC achieve

Sometimes the Committee may advise against the scheme as originally proposed by the PCC but usually a creative dialogue takes place that produces a practical solution and sustainable dignity in the place of worship:

· Facilities which serve the needs of the church and parish

· Minimal impact on the character of the building 

· High quality workmanship and attention to detail

· The provision of water and foul drainage with minimised archaeological impact above and below ground

· A scheme that is within the PCC’s budget, phased to accommodate fund raising if necessary.

· A scheme for which the PCC can obtain all the necessary permissions and approvals.

Procedure

1. The PCC’s first step is to draw up a Statement of Need explaining what the PCC wants to achieve, why it needs to provide these facilities now and what options it has considered to meet the perceived need.  This is a very important Statement because it provides those outside the PCC (such as the DAC and English Heritage) to understand the thinking behind the project.  Often the PCC has a range of options in terms of how the facilities can be provided and knowing exactly what the PCC wants and why helps the DAC to make positive and constructive suggestions.  Examples of Statements prepared by PCCs who have already achieved their aims are available from the DAC office.

2. Even when the proposal is still just an outline sketch or bright idea the PCC should contact the DAC.  The importance of EARLY CONSULTATION cannot be over stressed.

3. The DAC Secretary is always happy to visit the PCC or arrange for a meeting at the DAC office with PCC members to explain how the system works, provide a list of previous schemes which the PCC might like to visit or answer questions.  This remains the case throughout the development of the project until the time when the PCC makes a faculty application to the Chancellor.

4. Once the PCC has contacted the DAC office the DAC Secretary will either make a preliminary visit to the church to take photographs and get a broad outline of the possible proposals prior to a DAC meeting or arrange for DAC members to visit.

5. The DAC may invite other interested parties to visit so that the PCC only has to explain the project once and does not have to arrange repeat meetings with EH, the LPA etc.

6. After the visit (at which DAC members will not offer advice but try to learn more about the proposals) the Committee will discuss a report at its next meeting and then write to the PCC to offer its advice.

7. The PCC then responds and the consultation process begins; this often takes some time and involves considerable exchange of ideas and possibilities.

8. Once the specification and drawings for the project have been agreed and the DAC recommends the work for a faculty, the application and public notice forms are sent to the PCC and the formal faculty application can be made.

Information that will be required for a Faculty application

· The PCC’s Statements of Significance and Need.  

· The specification, drawings, illustrations, photographs of the area

· A plan of the church and churchyard showing existing arrangements and details of services.  Separate Guidance Notes on various aspects of the work are available from the DAC office on request.

· Information about wider consultation and written comments from English Heritage, Local Planning Authority (Planning permission and Building Regulations) where relevant.

The need for wider consultation

· Any extension or new building in a churchyard will require Planning Permission from the Local Authority and consultation with English Heritage and, in most cases, the Society for the Preservation of Ancient Buildings.  Other special interest amenity societies may also be involved.  The DAC will do its best to help the PCC to achieve good communication with these groups from the outset.

· The DAC has found that the best way to get all interested parties “on board” is to have a site meeting to which all are invited at the earliest stage in the project.  This means the PCC hears from all external bodies right at the outset and can incorporate advice into the development of the scheme.  This saves PCCs from the financial and pastoral embarrassment of getting a specification drawn up only to find that it is not acceptable to other bodies and that permissions cannot be obtained.

· The Local Authority Building Regulation Control Department should always be consulted at the outset to see whether any scheme would, in principle, be acceptable.  It is also useful to find out, early on in drawing up proposals, what the requirements would be.
· If the specification has not been drawn up by the church architect or surveyor the DAC is likely to suggest that s/he should be consulted about the proposals and technical aspects of the project as well as those which might have a visual impact on the church.  The PCC may find it helpful to do this at the outset rather than after the DAC has discussed the proposals.

Related DAC guidance notes available from the DAC office on request

Cess pits and septic tanks, WC and utility areas, Floors: levelling, altering, covering, Pipe and cable runs, Standing fabric intrusions, Statements of Significance and Need
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